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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Bill Bishop, Chair

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:06 a.m., Thursday, August 14, 2008, in the City Council Chambers, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.
Attendance:  Council Members Bill Bishop (Chair), Jack Webb (Vice Chair), Holt; Commissioners Nichols, Burnett, Thompson, Grandin, Self, Hartley, Senator King 
Excused: Commissioners Busey, Grey, Fleming

James McCain and Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator, Shirley Nulf, Legislative Assistant.
The minutes for the June 12, 2008 meeting were amended to correct an error in a reported number of manatee sightings and to add a sentence referring to the work of the commission’s committee on water access and then approved as amended.

Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University provided the Commission with the monthly St. Johns River Status Report.  Dr. White reported that on Dr. Gerard Pinto’s August 11, 2008 aerial, 63 manatees were sighted in the St. Johns River, primarily in the lower part of the County and in northern Clay County.  Dr. White reported that the Commission has received a letter from the State (Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission) indicating that we have exceeded the manatee death threshold in the past 12 months.  Two of those deaths were caused by large vessels and, as a result, a meeting of federal and state regulatory agencies and local officials is triggered. Dr. White suggested that the meeting be held as quickly as possible.  Dr. White feels that Duval County has some credible, arguable points.  When we have previously seen manatee fatalities, there were dredging projects underway at the same time.  
Dr. White reported that on August 6th, the UNF & JU State of the River Report was released.  The report can be viewed on the website: www.sjrreport.com.   The report is huge.  The take-home lesson in many cases is what we don’t know.  The St. Johns River has not been an extensively studied system in a long time.
Commissioner Self asked Dr. White about the two manatee deaths by large vessels cited in the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission to the Waterways Commission.  Dr. White said that there were large propeller cuts on the manatees.  Manatee fatalities that are the result of collisions with large vessels do not count against the County’s total (of annual manatee fatalities).  The Chair indicated that he has a conference call planned with Kipp Frohlich of the Wildlife Commission and hopes that we can resolve many of the issues as soon as possible.

Dr. White brought to the Commission’s attention that the manatee death near the County line and the JTB Bridge underscored the point that we have no jurisdiction in the Intracoastal Waterway and that we are being held accountable for something that we cannot control.  When you recover a carcass, you do not know where the animal exactly died.  Four of the manatee deaths are congregated in the Talleyrand area at Reddie Point, an area felt to be an area of high mortality when, in fact, it is an area of high recovery of carcasses  because of the flow pattern of the water.  We never really know where an animal was hit, only where we recovered the carcass.
Council Member Holt asked Dr. White if it would be possible to get a summary of the river report.  Dr. White suggested that it might be appropriate to invite Dr. Dan McCarthy from Jacksonville University to make a presentation to the Waterways Commission on the report.  Dr. McCarthy was the principal investigator of the study.   The Chair indicated that Dr. McCarthy would be invited.

Jody McDaniel, Planning Department, provided the Commission with a monthly FIND update.  She reported that the 2005 grant for Reddie Point is under construction and expects to be closed out by September.  For the 2006 grants for Mandarin Park and Sisters Creek, we hope to get those permits in place and close them out in September.  The 2007 grants are moving forward.  On the 2008 grants, we have been unofficially informed that we have received all of those grants but formal notification will not come until September.

The Chair asked about an issue in the last session of the Legislation regarding opening FIND grants to non-member counties.  
On Pending Legislation, on Ordinance 2008-572 ( ORD Amend Sec 614.132 (Regulations on Operation of Boats) to Expand Existing No Ski Zone on the Durbin Creek Branch of Julington Creek), Kelly Boree, Deputy Director, Recreation and Community Services, indicated that the legislation was not a direct result of a recent fatality on Durbin Creek.  The Administration had been working on the legislation for some time.  A citizen had requested an extension of the no-ski zone because of the increased development of the creek in that area.  Docks had been extended into the creek making the creek narrower.  Captain Suber concurred that the extension of the no-ski zone had no link to the recent fatality.  By a vote of 9-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the ordinance.
Nathan Rezeau, Chief of Waterfronts, Recreation and Community Services Department, explained Ordinance 2008-639, ORD Approp $550,000 for Design & Constrn of Water Taxi Station at Alimacani Boat Ramp, Pursuant to Ord 2005-60-E & Results of “Feasibility Study: River Water Taxi Stations at Fort George River.  $750,000 in grant money from FDOT had been previously appropriated for the water taxi station construction, $200,000 of which was to be allocated for a feasibility study.  Design and construction could not move forward until the Waterways Commission recommended approval.  Kelly Boree added to the explanation and discussion.  Commissioner Self indicated that from her recollection, the study and construction had moved along as originally planned.
Council Member Holt asked if the bill could be deferred one cycle.  Using his prerogative, the Chair deferred the bill and indicated that he would ask the Council to defer the bill to provide the Waterways Commission an opportunity to fully vet the proposed legislation.

In Old Business, the Chair reported on a meeting that he had with Captain Suber and Commissioner Nichols on the boat speed issue that emanated from the recent Commission meeting that addressed Pottsburg Creek concerns.  The meeting focused on whether or not the current ordinance code provisions on boat speed needed to be reviewed or revised.  The conclusion was reached that there was not much that needed to be done or changed.  While there are a few who might abuse the rules and system, there was no need for any ordinance changes.
In New Business, Council Member (and Commission Vice Chair) Webb discussed his proposed resolution concerning the Georgia Pacific proposed plans to discharge effluent into the St. Johns River through pipelines.  The resolution will be introduced at the next Council meeting.  He thanked Senator King for his support of the resolution.  Council Member Webb wondered what the cumulative effect of the discharge would be on the health of the river in light of the proposals to extract millions of gallons of water from the river, port development and other environmental issues.  
Senator King indicated that there were many in the Duval Delegation who are concerned over the fact that the science that was in place when the decision was made to grant the permit to discharge into the river has changed significantly through the years.  He cited the Mayor’s recent position to have Jacksonville challenge the permit for the discharge, in the courts, if necessary, and indicated that the majority of the Duval Delegation will probably be supportive of the Mayor’s effort.  Senator King said that Georgia-Pacific proposes to discharge effluent into the river on a regular and consistent basis based on science that existed ten years ago.  He acknowledged that Georgia-Pacific has expended upwards of $200,000,000 to clean up what they already discharge and he recognized and acknowledged that what they propose to discharge today is better than what they had been dumping in Rice Creek.  But, dumping is dumping and those who are concerned about the health of the river believe that nothing should be dumped into the river.

The Waterways Commission voted unanimously on a motion to go on record as a co-sponsor of Council Member Webb’s proposed resolution.

On Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney commented on the proposed Webb resolution on Georgia-Pacific and the River Accord.  Mr. Richard Cardell, representing the Sierra Club, commented in support of the Webb resolution and expressed the hope that Georgia-Pacific would wait for further scientific study before moving forward with the proposed pipeline discharge into the St. Johns River.

There being no other items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:52 a.m.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division, (904)630-1729
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